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MEETING WITH BUS AND COACH ASSOCIATION ON BUS DRIVER 

SHORTAGES 

The impact of the Immigration Rebalance on bus driver shortages will depend 

on driver terms and conditions 

• The Immigration Rebalance (the Rebalance) is intended to shift New Zealand toward a 

higher skilled migrant workforce which is better aligned to the skill gaps in our economy. 

The main way it does this is by applying a median wage threshold and introducing 

changes to the partnership visa. The median wage will be $27.76 from July 4 2022. 

s 9(2)(f)(iv), s 9(2)(j)

s 9(2)(f)(iv)
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• In most cases under the Rebalance, special arrangements are not needed for employing

skilled migrant workers into vacancies. An employer can recruit a migrant worker if a role

pays median wage or higher and no suitable New Zealander can be found (based on an

employer declaration).

• According to Ministry of Business, Innovation and Employment (MBIE) data, there are

around 50 bus drivers on employer-assisted visas and the overwhelming majority (96

percent) are currently paid below the median wage.

The establishment of the Sustainable Public Transport Framework will embed 

employment outcomes in future service procurement and contracts 

• We recently provided you with a draft Cabinet paper (OC220364) to establish the

Sustainable Public Transport Framework (SPTF). We are currently undertaking

departmental consultation, ahead of ministerial consultation in July 2022.

• Employment outcomes are being driven by the SPTF objectives, and your intention is to

embed these in the Land Transport Management Act 2003. You have signalled you

would like to target introduction of a Bi l in December 2022.

• Waka Kotahi is developing operational policy to protect and improve bus driver terms and

conditions, to give effect to your agreed labour market outcomes.

• Initial work on what needs to be considered in the transfer of staff from one employer to

another has been completed and shared with the Bus Driver Conditions Steering Group

(the Steering Group). Ben McFadgen is a member of the Steering Group.

• Waka Kotahi is in discussion with PTAs who are looking to undertake procurement in the

near future regarding he steps they are taking to ensure bus drivers are not negatively

impacted if there is a change in operator.

• Once developed, draft operational policy and guidance will be shared with the Steering

Group for their input.

s 9(2)(f)(iv)
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